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One Popcorn, Poor  — Two Popcorns, Fair — Three Popcorns, Good — Four Popcorns, Excellent

“Furious 7”
Makes Six Too Many

2 popcorns

By Michael S. Goldberger
film critic

 Trying to figure out the renegade
ethos that Vin Diesel’s Dominic
Toretto and his “team” are trying to
exemplify in the frenetically action-
packed “Furious 7” leaves me at a
loss. Still, I’m going to have a go at it
anyway… but not for diehard fans of
this hot-rodding franchise that has
skidded miserably off course. Devo-
tees couldn’t care less what this O.G.
(Old Gangsta) thinks about their
choice of entertainment. Nope, this is
in the service of auto enthusiasts and
anyone who feels being well-rounded
means having at least a tangential
knowledge of popular culture.

“The Fast and the Furious (2001),”
certainly not Shakespeare but at least
fresh and unsullied, paid slick and
informative homage to the new breed
of gearhead: young folks who exer-
cise their passion by hopping-up in-
expensive, used Japanese imports.
Reflecting the changing landscape of
automobilia in general, eking rela-
tively big horsepower from low dis-
placement engines, was the new way
to go…literally and figuratively. Add-
ing a fictional component to this ba-
sic chassis, the film delved into the
then current world of illegal street
racers.

Thus was sown the initial enmity
and ensuing mutual admiration be-
tween tough guy racer Toretto and the
late Paul Walker’s goody-two-shoes
L.A. cop, Brian O’Conner, originally
assigned to infiltrate the speedsters.
In succeeding editions, the “Furious”
idea succumbed to the same fate that
befalls a breakthrough car when the
designers can’t top the germinal cre-
ativity. With cars it means lots of
chrome and adulteration of the origi-
nal curves. In drama, it means shift-
ing into soap opera mode.

 Gosh, there’s even an amnesia
angle here as Dominic’s gal, Letty,
played by Michelle Rodriguez, for-
gets almost everything except how to
stomp down on the accelerator. In
fact, she’s a legend at the racetrack.
It’s all part of the two concurrently
running love stories, which now play
second string to the tale of interna-
tional derring-do that dominates the
“Furious” product. The only question
to answer with each succeeding issue
is, “Just how much more insanely
ludicrous is this one?”

The short answer is, “a lot.” The
long answer is, “a whole lot.” This
go-round, the gang has to fend off an
oath of vengeance from Jason
Statham’s class-A villain, Deckard
Shaw. You see, Toretto & Company
previously rendered comatose the
evildoer’s almost-as-evil brother. But
y’know, we have a sneaky suspicion
that this scourge, a rogue, former black
op for the Brits, would find a reason
to kill everyone in sight even if he
didn’t have a brother. Such is his

charm.
But have no fear. While I won’t tell

you the final score, our down home,
American-raised gaggle of
multicultural ragtag fringe folk are up
to the task, each member a self-taught
specialist in some field that contrib-
utes to the group’s cool quotient. It’s
a curious conceit, but nothing new.
Scratch the cliché just a tad and there
you have the East Side Kids/Bowery
Boys led by Leo Gorcey’s Muggs
McGinnis. Our 1940s version of street
ruffian, they are counter-culture pa-
triots. Preposterous or not, in “Ghosts
on the Loose” (1943) they thwart
Nazi spies. They’re also funny.

Too bad this contemporary permu-
tation takes itself so seriously. “I don’t
have friends; I have family,” Toretto
apprises an adversary with sanctimo-
nious smugness. He and his are the
outcast nobility. They are secretly
believers in the American Dream, but
only if it can be achieved through
their code of values. The status quo?
As Brando’s Johnny in “The Wild
One” (1953) appraised, “That’s
square, man.” Denied the straight and
narrow, ostensibly by humble birth,
dysfunction or an amalgam of both, it
makes them, like Johnny, cynically
starry-eyed.

Therein lies the adolescent appeal,
an invitation to identify with these
motley comrades who cut through
life’s red tape with Devil-may-care
disregard for convention. The other
attraction is, of course, the violence.
It is no longer enough to dangerously
race cars through the streets. Like
substance addiction, the thrill level
bar has been raised. Here, flivvers go
flying off cliffs and diving through
towering high risers with a redolence
of past real-life tragedies hard to dis-
miss.

Oh, the plot…I almost forgot. It
really can’t help but get obfuscated
by all the boom, boom, boom and
pretentious prattle. But in any case,
good guys, bad guys and the gray folk
in-between are all after the God’s eye
chip, a little bit of inscribed silicon
that’ll enable its possessor to track
down anybody in the world quicker
than you can say Big Brother. So
that’s it for Waldo.

Those who enjoy this sort of visual
and aural cacophony will certainly
get their money’s worth: one hundred
and thirty seven minutes of it. As for
us car buffs who will only find minor
solace in the eclectic array of hot
machines (Dominic et al. driving
mostly American…the villains in for-
eign makes), “Furious 7” reminds
that we were left in the dust after the
inaugural edition.

***
“Furious 7,” rated PG-13, is a Uni-

versal Pictures release directed by
James Wan and stars Vin Diesel, Paul
Walker and Jason Statham. Running
time: 137 minutes Youth Symphony Fortissimo

Flutes to Perform April 25th

NJ Dance Theatre Ensemble
Presents i Balli Di Primavera

Jewish Film Festival
Continues 10th Anniversary
WESTFIELD – The Jewish Film

Festival of Central NJ is excited to
continue celebrating its 10th Anni-
versary at the Rialto Theater, 250
East Broad Street in Westfield. From
Tuesday, April 28 through Wednes-
day, May 27, there will be five more
films screened. All films start at 7:30
p.m., and there will be plenty of seat-
ing; each film will be screened in two
auditoriums.

These spring films begin with
Above & Beyond on Tuesday, April
28.  Above & Beyond, which has been
acclaimed nationwide, tells the he-
roic story of a group of Jewish-Ameri-
can pilots who flew for Israel in the
War of Independence. This film is
produced by Nancy Spielberg, sister
of Steven Spielberg.  All who come to
this film will enjoy free popcorn in
honor of the Festival’s 10th anniver-
sary.

On Thursday, May 7, The Art
Dealer will be screened. Esther
Stegmann is a young Jewish journal-
ist in Paris who is on a journey to
recover family paintings stolen by the
Nazis. Ms. Stegmann is a desperate
woman searching for truth in a past
shrouded in mystery.

Gett: The Trial of Viviane Amsalem
is up next on Wednesday, May 13.
This film, a 2015 Golden Globe
Nominee for Best Foreign Film,
chronicles Amsalem’s five-year
struggle to obtain a divorce from her
husband in Israel where there is nei-
ther civil marriage nor civil divorce
and only rabbis can legitimize or dis-
solve a marriage.

In Kidon, Monday, May 18, Mossad
agents are caught assassinating a se-
nior commander of the Palestinian
militant group Hamas, but Mossad
chiefs know nothing about this event.
This comedic spy film reveals many
unexpected surprises.

The final night on Wednesday, May
27 is The Green Prince, a gripping
spy documentary about the son of a
Hamas leader who emerged as one of
Israel’s prized informants.  Rotten
Tomatoes says The Green Prince is
“timely, gripping, and ultimately up-
lifting.”

To celebrate 10 great years of film,
there will be a 10th anniversary gift
basket raffle.  And movie-goers can
enjoy dinner before a movie with
special dinner offers from JCC Res-
taurant Partners Akai Lounge, Amuse,
Limani Seafood Grill and Westfield
Diner. Details for both can be found
on the JCC website at www.jccnj.org.

For ticket pricing, visit
www.jccnj.org. Single ticket and se-
ries ticket sales are both available.
Advance ticket purchase is strongly
recommended as screenings often sell
out. Tickets can be purchased online
at www.jccnj.org, by mail or in per-
son at the JCC at1391 Martine Av-
enue in Scotch Plains.

The JCC of Central New Jersey is
a constituent agency of the Jewish
Federation of Greater MetroWest
NJ, United Way of Greater Union
County and the Westfield United
Fund. Financial assistance is avail-
able for membership and various
programs.

UNION – New Jersey Dance The-
atre Ensemble (NJDTE) continues its
45th anniversary celebration with this
year’s spring repertory performance,
i Balli di Primavera. The acclaimed
pre-professional company will per-
form three world premieres by re-
nowned choreographers Elizabeth
Roxas, Kate Skarpetowska, and
Nancy Turano, now in her 20th sea-
son as NJDTE Artistic Director. The
production features 65 talented young
dancers ages 7 through 18 from across
New Jersey.

 Repertory favorites by choreogra-

phers Sidra Bell, Robert Garland,
Bradley Shelver, Belinda McGuire,
and NJDTE alumnus Samuel Asher
Kunzman complete the mixed bill
program of ballet, modern and con-
temporary works. The Ensemble will
appear at Wilkins Theatre at Kean
University, 1000 Morris Avenue,
Union for one performance only on
Sunday, April 19 at 3 p.m. Tickets are
$30 for adults and $20 for students,
seniors and children.  To purchase
tickets call the Wilkins Theatre box
office at (908) 737-7469 or visit
www.keanstage.com

Potters’ Guild Hosts Annual
Spring Pottery Festival

MOUNTAINSIDE – The Potters’
Guild of New Jersey will host its
annual spring sale of functional and
sculptural ceramics at the Commu-
nity Presbyterian Church, at 1459
Deer Path in Mountainside (corner of
Deer Path and Meeting House Lane)
on Saturday, April 25 from 11 a.m. to
5 p.m. and Sunday, April 26 from 12
p.m. to 5 p.m. Admission is free and
credit cards are accepted. This in-
creasingly popular event draws hun-
dreds of customers from throughout
New Jersey and even out of state. The
show is the perfect place to find a
unique holiday gift or a special item
or present for any occasion. There
will be over 30 potters from the area
exhibiting their work this season.

Judy Musicant of Mountainside is
one of the area’s featured artists: As is
the case for many serious clay artists,
Judy Musicant discovered pottery
after embarking on her “day job” as
an attorney. Her work has been fea-
tured in many juried shows and won
a "Best Ceramics Piece in Show" at a

New Jersey Center for Visual Arts
members show. Her work is in a num-
ber of books and publications, in-
cluding "500 Pitchers" published by
Lark and "Ceramic Review - The
International Magazine of Ceramics".

For directions to the show, see the
Guild website at
www.PottersGuildNJ.org. or call Judy
Musicant at (908) 233-1633.

The Potters Guild is open to potters
of all skill levels living in New Jersey.
We were formed to share ideas, solve
problems, sponsor workshops, help
market our work and educate our
communities on the value of hand-
made ceramics. In recent years we
have been particularly engaged in
charitable efforts, including the cre-
ation of a tile mural at the Trailside
Visitors’ Center in the Watchung Res-
ervation in Mountainside and another
mural at the Evergreen grammar
school in Plainfield. For more infor-
mation about the Guild, or to join,
please see visit  http://
www.pottersguildnj.org/index.aspx

CDC Presents How to
Succeed In Business

SUCCESS WITHOUT TRYING...Shayne Long and Emily Greenbaum lead a
cast of over 20 talented local performers as Finch and Rosemary in CDC’s
production of How to Succeed In Business Without Really Trying opens Friday,
May 1.

CRANFORD – The rollicking
musical comedy How To Succeed In
Business Without Really Trying, mu-
sic and lyrics by Frank Loesser, book
by Abe Burrows, Jack Weinstock and
Willie Gilbert is the final show in the
theatre’s 96th season. Located at 78
Winans Ave in Cranford, CDC The-
atre is New Jersey’s oldest commu-
nity theatre offering live theatre since
1919.

Power, sex, ambition, greed... it’s
just another day at the office. From
the authors of Guys and Dolls comes
one of the most delightfully irrever-
ent musicals of all time. A satire of big
business and all it holds sacred, the
show follows the rise of J. Pierrepont
Finch, who uses a little handbook
called “How To Succeed In Business
Without Really Trying” to climb the
corporate ladder from lowly window
washer to high-powered executive,
tackling such familiar but potent dan-

gers as the aggressively compliant
“company man,” the office party,
backstabbing co-workers, caffeine
addiction and, of course, true love.

Shayne Long and Emily
Greenbaum lead a cast of over 20
talented local performers as Finch
and Rosemary. The production team
includes Jeffrey Fiorello as Director,
Leslie Riccie as Producer, Jack
Bender as Musical Director and
Megan Ferentinos as Choreographer.

The show runs weekends from Fri-
day, May 1 through Saturday, May 16
and information and tickets can found
by visiting www.cdctheatre.org or
calling (908) 276-7611.

Funding has been made possible in
part by the NJ State Council on the
Arts, Dept. of State, a Partner Agency
of the National Endowment for the
Arts, through a grant administered by
the Union County Office of Cultural
& Heritage Affairs.

Union County’s Art Exhibit
Seeks Artists 60 and Older

COUNTY – Artist residents of
Union County who are 60 years of
age or older are invited to participate
and exhibit an original work of art
which has been completed within
the last three years.  Entrants may be
either amateur/non-professional or
professional in status.  Any person
who meets at least two of the follow-
ing criteria is considered profes-
sional: a) sold the type of art entered
in the exhibition through commer-
cial channels; b) exhibited in a pro-
fessional gallery; c) held professional
membership in a guild or associa-
tion.

The annual Union County Senior
Citizens Art Exhibit will be held at
the Atrium of the Elizabethtown Gas
Company, Liberty Hall Center, 1085
Morris Avenue, Union. The exhibit
will run from Monday, June 1 to
Monday, July 13, with an artists’
reception scheduled for Wednesday
June 10, from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m.

Following are the 10 categories of
eligible work: oil, acrylic, watercolor
(includes gouache); pastel (includ-
ing chalk, charcoal and oil pastel);
prints and drawings (includes draw-
ings with pencil, pen, ink, graphite,
and prints such as etching, engrav-
ing, lithograph, woodcut, monoprint,
monotype, silkscreen, etc.); mixed
media (combines two or more me-
dia, no one of which clearly pre-
dominates; includes collage and as-
semblage); sculpture (designed in
three dimensions, carved or con-
structed in any medium, abstract or
figurative, painted or unpainted);
craft (one-of-a-kind creations only,
no craft kits or molds); digital/com-
puter art (artwork generated or al-
tered using computer graphics soft-
ware); and photography.  Please note:
photos taken with a digital camera,
digitally-altered photos, and images
made using a scanner must be en-
tered in the Photography category.

Three professional artists will
judge the entries. Awards will go to
first, second, third place and honor-
able mention winners in each cat-
egory. First place winners in all cat-
egories go on to compete in Septem-
ber at the New Jersey State Senior

Citizens Art Show which will take
place at the Meadow Lakes retire-
ment community
(www.meadowlakesonline.org) in
East Windsor.

Guidelines require that hanging
artwork, crafts and photos must be
no more than 36 inches and no less
than 10 inches in any dimension (in-
cluding matting and framing). Sculp-
ture or 3-D crafts may not exceed 20
inches in any dimension (measure-
ments must include any base for the
sculpture.  All works must be prop-
erly labeled and delivered “show-
ready” with screw eyes and wiring
ready for hanging.  Where neces-
sary, pictures must be protected with
glass, Plexiglas, Mylar or other clear
material.  Plexiglas is strongly rec-
ommended on pieces over 24 inches.

For a copy of the application, call
Nicole DeAugustine, Senior Art Show
Coordinator, at the Union County Of-
fice of Cultural and Heritage Affairs,
(908) 558-2550, or email
culturalinfo@ucnj.org.  Relay users
dial 711.  Mail completed applica-
tions to 633 Pearl Street, Elizabeth,
NJ 07202; or fax to (908) 558-2652
on or before Wednesday, May 20.

 NEW PROVIDENCE – The New
Jersey Youth Symphony (NJYS)
Fortissimo Flutes will perform on
the upcoming Baroque Orchestra
of New Jersey’s Two Piano Spec-
tacular concert on Sunday, April 26
at 2:30 p.m. at Dolan Hall on the
campus of The College of Saint
Elizabeth, 2 Convent Road in
Morristown. Tickets are $40 for
adults, $30 for seniors, and $5 for
students, available online at
www.baroqueorchestra.org.

The Two Piano Spectacular con-
cert, featuring works for two pianos
and orchestra by Bach, Mozart, and
Poulenc performed by pianists Ron
Levy and Soyeon Kim, is one of the
highlights of the Baroque Orches-
tra of New Jersey’s 2014-2015 sea-
son. Preceding the concert will be a
performance by Fortissimo Flutes,
an elite NJYS ensemble consisting
of 8 highly advanced high school
musicians representing the best of
the best from around the state. Per-
forming on piccolo, alto and bass
flute, in addition to the traditional C
flute, Fortissimo Flutes frequently
appear in concerts and interactive
events that provide a dynamic mu-
sical experience for the audience.
Under the direction of conductor
Diana Charos Reilly, Fortissimo
Flutes not only perform but also act
as mentors within the NJYS com-
munity, inspiring younger students
to strive for excellence and encour-
aging a lifelong love of music. The

ensemble will perform selections
ranging from the Baroque period to
modern day, including works by
Jean-Baptiste Loeillet and 20th-cen-
tury French composer Faustin
Jeanjean.

The New Jersey Youth Symphony,
the orchestral and ensemble affiliate
of Wharton Music Center, features
fourteen ensembles, available by au-
dition for students in grades 3 – 12.
Its premiere ensemble, Youth Sym-
phony, was awarded first place in the
prestigious 2014 Summa Cum Laude
International Youth Music Festival
and has appeared in such interna-
tionally renowned concert halls as
Carnegie Hall in New York City and
Musikverein in Vienna. The New
Jersey Youth Symphony was recently
featured on NJTV’s The State of the
Arts and appeared at the New Jersey
Performing Arts Center for its 35th
Anniversary gala concert.

Wharton Music Center, where cre-
ativity and expression converge with
exploration, provides a diverse
range of classes and programs as
New Jersey’s largest independent
non-profit community performing
arts center. Serving nearly 1,200
students with high quality instruc-
tion in all instruments and voice,
musical theatre, drama, and dance,
Wharton and its esteemed faculty
of talented professionals offer in-
struction for beginners of all ages,
as well as an in-depth, sequential
course of study through its Achieve-
ment Program, and orchestral and
ensemble training with the New Jer-
sey Youth Symphony, its orchestral
and ensemble affiliate.

Innovative programming and over
500 classes taught weekly, from
Early Childhood Music, music
theory, and audio recording to In-
troduction to Instruments, ensures
that there is something for all ages
and interests.

Located in Berkeley Heights and
New Providence, New Jersey,
Wharton Music Center and New
Jersey Youth Symphony serve stu-
dents from thirteen counties.

For additional information about
our community programs and class
offerings visit  our website
www.WhartonMusicCenter.org or
call (908) 790-0700.

NJSO To Host Pre-Concert
Best of Wurst Event April 25

NJIO to Present Symphonic
Dances at May Concert

NEWARK – The New Jersey Sym-
phony Orchestra will host a Best of
the Wurst pre-concert beer garden on
Saturday, April 25, at the Count Basie
Theatre in Red Bank.

Best of the Wurst will feature Czech
beer, a variety of sausages, sauerkraut
and other regional favorites. Patrons
can sample the sausages, make sand-
wiches and top off their plates with
potato salad and potato chips.

Bahrs Landing, a family-owned
restaurant in Highlands will cater.
New Jersey beachgoers may recog-
nize Bahrs Landing for its highly
regarded seafood offerings, but the
restaurant has a German heritage
and has become a popular
Oktoberfest destination.

A special Best of the Wurst pack-
age includes concert tickets, dinner
and a drink (an $85 value) for $59

per person. Patrons who already
have Saturday, April 25 concert tick-
ets can add Best of the Wurst tickets
for $30; advance registrations are
required by Friday, April 17. Addi-
tional information is available at
www.njsymphony.org/wurst.

Guest conductor Christoph König
returns to NJSO stages to conduct
the concert program, which opens
with Dohnányi’s The Veil of
Pierrette; violinist Stefan Jackiw
joins the Orchestra for Dvor(ák’s
Romance and Ravel’s Tzigane.

To purchase the Best of the Wurst
ticket package, call Patron Services at
(800) ALLEGRO (255-3476) or order
online at www.njsymphony.org/wurst.

Concert tickets start at $20 and are
available for purchase online at
www.njsymphony.org or by phone at
(800) ALLEGRO (255-3476). For in-
formation on special ticket rates for
groups and schools, contact Terri
Campbell, Sales Consultant, at
tcampbell@njsymphony.org or (973)
735-1717.

SUMMIT – On Sunday, May 3 at 3
p.m., the New Jersey Intergenerational
Orchestra (NJIO) will present a free
concert, Symphonic Dances, at Sum-
mit High School, 125 Kent Place Blvd.,
Summit.  Artistic Director and Con-
ductor Warren Cohen leads the NJIO
Symphony Orchestra and Conductor
Gavin Davies leads the Intermezzo
Orchestra.  Highlighting the program
is 17-year-old Carmen Knoll on pi-
ano, performing Frederic Chopin’s
Concerto No. 1 in E minor.  A student
in the Pre-College Division of the
Juilliard School studying piano with
Veda Kaplinsky, Ms. Knoll has won
over 25 international competitions.

As part of a year-long series of

concerts revolving around the theme
of Music in Motion, this musical pro-
gram continues the theme with Edvard
Grieg’s Symphonic Dances. The Sym-
phonic Dances are a series of four
pieces based on themes inspired by
actual Norwegian folk melodies, col-
ored with Grieg’s distinctive harmo-
nies. The classic Concerto No. 1 by
Frederic Chopin will be impressively
captured by the talented Ms. Knoll.

NJIO is committed to ensuring that
all programs and concerts are acces-
sible to everyone.  For more informa-
tion regarding the concert or to in-
quire about patron services, please
contact Mary Beth Sweet at (908)
603-7691 or info@njio.org.

NJDTE Announces Summit
Facility Summer Opening

SUMMIT – This summer, Artistic
Director Nancy Turano’s vision for the
New Jersey Dance Theatre Ensemble
(NJDTE) as the pre-eminent youth
dance company in the region will be
realized. Now in its 45th year, the En-
semble will open its brand new, state-
of-the-art facility at 315B Springfield
Avenue in Summit in summer 2015.

NJDTE will transform an 8,800-
square-foot warehouse space into a
home for talented young dancers to
pursue their dreams of a professional
career in dance. Designed by architect

Christopher Welsh, the new facility will
feature 4,700 square feet of dance space,
including four spacious, high-ceilinged
studios, as well as a media library,
dressing rooms, executive offices and
storage area for costumes, props and
scenery.

“This is an exciting time for NJDTE
and a natural result of over 45 years of
sustaining excellent programming. Over
the past few years, we have been ex-
panding our pre-professional opportu-
nities for dancers from New Jersey with
tremendous results,” Ms. Turano said.


